
 

AGENDA FOR MONDAY, JUNE 19, 2017 AT 6:15 PM 

PUBLIC SCHOOL BOARD MEETING 

 

It is anticipated that the board will open a regular session meeting and immediately  

adjourn into executive session returning to a regular session meeting at 7:00 pm. 

 

 1. Call to Order by President 

 2. Roll Call 

 _____   Mrs. Dennehy   _____   Mr. Rust 

 _____   Mr. Emory    _____   Mr. Schelhouse 

 _____   Mr. Fry    _____   Mrs. Wiley 

 _____   Ms. Kirby 

 3. Adjournment to Executive Session   
 A. Personnel Matters – See 29 Del. C § 10004(b)(9) 

 4. Introduction of Visitors 

 5. Pledge of Allegiance 

 6. Approval of Minutes     

 A. Special Meeting Minutes for June 5, 2017    Action Item   (Attachment) 

 8. Recognition and Accomplishments 

 A. State Championship Softball Team 

 B. Kylie Moorman 

 C. Jennifer Rust 

 D. Milford School District Retirees 

 9. Superintendent Reports – Dr. Kevin Dickerson 

 A. Reports from Building Administrators 

  1. Lulu M. Ross Elementary   (Attachment) 

  2. Milford High School   (Attachment) 

  3. Athletics – Mr. Ryan Winkleblech 

  4. July 10 Board Meeting @ Milford Central Academy Cafeteria 

10. Public Comment 

11. Budget & Tax Rate Information Update -   Mrs. Sara Croce & Dr. Kevin Dickerson 

12. Personnel – Dr. Paul Walmsley 

A. Personnel   Action Item   (Attachment) 

B. Discrimination Board Policy #4101   Action Item   (Attachment) 

C. Salary Schedule:  Substitutes Board Policy #4308   Action Item   (Attachment) 



 

 

 

13. Instruction and Student Programs  

 A. Director of Secondary Education – Dr. Jason Peel 

 B. Director of Elementary Education – Dr. Bridget Amory  

C. Director of Special Education – Ms. Laura Manges  

14. Business – Mrs. Sara Croce 

 A. Revenue and Expenditure Reports as of May 31, 2017.   Action Item    (Attachment) 

 B. Child Nutrition Program Policy #3304A – Action Item   (Attachment) 

C. Audit Report – School District Authorized Tax Rate Agreed Upon Procedures Engagement 

FY15/FY16 Review 

15. Administrative Services 

A. Buildings, Ground and Operations – Dr. Glen Stevenson 

 B. Transportation – Mr. Harold Walters 

  1. Field Trip/Athletics Bid Packet 

C. Technology – Mr. Scott Whaley 

16. Adjournment 















Dear Ross Families, 

 

We have reached the end of another school year.  Our teachers and 

students have worked hard to maintain a Growth Mind Set and persevere 

through their many learning tasks.  We have seen great growth in so many 

of your students and we are very proud of all of their accomplishments. 

 

As you are aware, there have been drastic cuts in school budgets across 

the state.  Our district has worked and will continue to work very hard to 

maintain all of the programming necessary to make your child’s educational 

experience a positive one.  Please take the time to attend one of the public 

meetings that the district will be holding to review how these cuts will 

affect our school and district.  On June 12, 2017 the first of these 

meetings will be held at Ross Elementary starting at 4:00 pm. 

 

We hope all of our families have a safe and relaxing summer.  Enjoy the 

beach, play in the parks, and most of all read some really good books! 

 

Also, as a reminder if you are driving around the school and or through the 

school parking lot to pick up and or drop off a student, please drive 

cautiously so that students will be safe. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

May/June, 2017 
 

Lulu Ross Elementary School 

 Mrs. Cindy McKenzie,  Principal  

Mrs. Tania Alexander, Assistant Principal  
 

 

 

 

M 

 

Upcoming Events 

 

5/26 PBS Dress Down 

Day 

 

5/29- School Closed 

for Memorial Day 

 

5/30 – 5th grade band 

practice at the MHS 

auditorium, 6:30- 

NEHS- Student Council 

Meeting 

 

5/31-  5th grade visit 

to the MCA  

 

5/31-  5th grade band 

concert at the MHS 

auditorium, 6:30 

 

6/1 – End of year PBS 

celebrations for  

grades 1-4 

 

6/1 – Grades 3-5 

Talent Show 6:00 

 

6/5 – Ross Field Day 

 

6/7 – Last student 

day, dismissal 2 hours 

early 

 

6/7 – 5th grade 

recognition ceremony, 

8:15 

 

6/12 – District 

Information Meeting 

Ross Gym, 4:00 

 

 

Lulu Ross Elementary is proud to be a Title I School 

Girls on the Run 2017 – A success! 
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Third Grade News 
Third Graders started the month off by 

completing their last round of Smarter 

Balanced testing.  The Smarter Balanced 

test included a multiple choice section and 

a performance task section completed on 

the computer.  We will continue to complete 

the final topics in ELA and Math during the 

month of May.  We will also finish up our 

Science Kit for Earth Materials and Social 

Studies Unit for Geography.  End of the 

year STAR testing for Reading and Math 

will take place this month and your child’s 

results will be sent home.  We have one 

field trip planned for Thursday May 11th to 

the Delaware Children’s Museum.  We will 

finish out the year celebrating positive 

behaviors at our End of the Year PBS 

Celebration on June 1st.  The next couple of 

weeks will be very busy as we prepare to 

move our 3rd graders to become 4th 

graders.  We hope that everyone has a 

wonderful summer break!  

 

First Grade News! 
 

Another School Year Comes to a Close 
 
As we approach the end of this school year,  
the first grade team is looking ahead to the 
summer and how parents can help better 
prepare their child for 2nd grade.  Here are 
some suggestions: 
 Assist your child with  the math and  

reading summer work that he/she 
brings home. 

 Take your child to library and  
 encourage him/her to read. 
 If possible, take day trips with your 

child to expose him/her to the world 
around us (i.e. nature trails, beaches, 
aquariums, etc.). 

 Spend quality time with your child. 
Share meaningful conversations. 

 Encourage your child to be  
 independent.   

The first grade team hopes all of our students 
and their families have a wonderful summer.   

Come back READY TO LEARN 
 
 
 
 Second Grade News  

We are in the home stretch of second grade.  

In math we’re currently working on Counting Money. 

As part of our math homework for the next couple 

weeks, I’m asking that you please help your child 

practice the names of the coins (penny, nickel, dime, 
quarter, half dollar, golden dollar) as well as their 

value. In addition, practicing counting different 

amounts of money will be beneficial as well. Any 

additional practice at home will be GREAT!  For our 

science unit we are working on investigating and 

learning about different kinds of soils.   Please have 

your child continue reading accelerated reader at 

home! Also, cold and flu season has diminished some 

of our supplies from the beginning of the year, 

donations of tissues and Clorox wipes are 

much needed and appreciated! 
 

Fifth Grade PAW News 
We are almost there 5th graders! Take a 
moment to reflect on the hard work you have 
done, and all of your accomplishments. As we 
come to the end, please remember that there is 
still work to be done. Continue to get good sleep 
at night and work to balance fun sports activities 
with your homework and school requirements. 
We have Smarter Balanced Math coming up, 
and our last benchmarking for STAR 
assessments. In addition to testing, we have 
some AWESOME field trips coming as well. We 
will all be traveling to Slaughter Beach and 
participating in science enhancing activities. 
Also, students who have one or fewer write-ups 
will attend a Shorebirds baseball game 
celebrating their super P.A.W. Power. We look 
forward to seeing you at the end of year 
promotion ceremony, for which more 
information will come. Finally, thank you for 
collaborating with us this year in support of your 
child's education.  
 



 
 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PBS Information 
 
This has been an awesome year for our S-
WPBS Team, and we would like to thank all 
the students, parents, and teachers for your 
support.  
On May 24th, the Fifth Grades students who 
have had no more than one write-up, no In 
School, or Out of School Suspensions are 
eligible to attend for free. However, they 
must pay 200 PAW tickets to their teacher. 
May 26th – (Friday) will be Summer Fun 
Dress-Down Day. Students will pay their 
teacher 100 PAW tickets to wear appropriate 
summer clothing to school. Teachers will 
send home a note with any student who pays 
(tickets) to participate. No Tank tops, 
bathing suits or flip flops, please! 
Finally, on June 1st, our 1st – 4th grades will 
have their end of the year celebration. If you 
would like to volunteer for this, please check 
with your child’s teacher. A notice will be 
sent home as a reminder as this day 
approaches. 
If you would like to see the progress of our 
fund raising, please feel free to see our 
display in the hallway, before you enter the 
galley to the cafeteria.  
 
 
 

 

Counselor’s Corner 

Jay Lingo, M. Ed. 

     The month of April was Career Exploration 

time in Life Skills.  Students in all grades have 

been learning about various occupations 

through books, videos, and career reports and 

presentations.  Ask your children what types of 

jobs interest them and share with them your 

own experiences in the world of work (from 

your summer jobs in high school and college, to 

your current career!)  As I have tried to do here 

at Ross, encourage your children to make 

connections between school success and future 

job success.  Even if children have talent in a 

particular field of work, if they are not able to 

be on time, get along with others, persevere and 

exude self-confidence, then getting and keeping 

a job may be a struggle for them. Praise those 

positive qualities you see in your children and 

instill in them a sense of pride in their 

schoolwork and in their ability to cooperate 

with others. 

 
 

 
 

 Our students have been working SUPER hard 
on Smarter Balanced Testing this month.  Our 
next testing window is May 9th-13th for both 
STAR Reading and Smarter Balanced Math. 

 
 

On May 25th Ross joined thousands of people across the 

United States in celebrating Red Nose Day!  Money raised 

goes to local organizations to help less fortunate children.  

Thank you to everyone who purchased noses, we 

purchased $550 red noses from Walgreen’s.  Half of the 

money is donated to the cause.  The students at Ross 

made a giant Red Nose to share their experience.  The 

fourth grade students were in Washington DC and took 

their noses along for a photo at the Washington Monument! 

                    

 



 

 

Paige Melendez  Lilyana Cote  Cade Carter 

  

Helen Barrios  Jordyn Reynolds  Malachi Christie 

 

Dayana Martinez  Cali Painter   Aurelia Alexander 

 

Heidy Barrios-Mendez    Aaron Velaquez Merda     Addison Sapp 

 

 

 

 
 

ROSS CATS 
 

 

Congratulations to the following students who were named Ross Cat 

for the Month of April!  

 
Olivia Watkins  Dayana Martinez  Angelica Ambrosio Mejia 

Ollie L’Armand  Kaisan Bacon   Kevin Morales-Morales 

Hailey Smith  Gracie Kneipp  Diego Lopez Castillo 

Ja’Tyra Reynolds  Brailynn Fisher  Jocelyn Chilel Sandoval  

Dahana Joseph  Joslen Rangel  Chris Santos Chavez 

Elizabeth Dawson  Josiah Evans  Mike Galindo Alexander 

Ashlyn Lee   Jessie Crain  Adriana Medina Melandez 

Laila Brown  TiAnna Stanley  Rosemery Arreaga Roblero 

Olga Lopez   Ben Gusciora  Jennyfer Lopez Chavez 

Kelibeth Muralles Ba Jeydi Jacobo Perez Edson Ramirez Escalante 

Lupita Gonzalez Rodriquez                  Marvin Chilel Bravo 

 

 

 

 “Good Friends of the Principal”  

The following students signed the board for practicing PAW Power during 

the Month of April and May! 

 

 



 

 

News from the Nurse 
As we are winding down another great school year, the nurse has a few reminders 
for you: 

Temperatures are increasing, so hopefully sunnier days are here. Remember to 
protect your child and yourself from sun damage. Protect the skin… Wear 
sunscreen and reapply every 4 hours as need.  

 Warmer days means air conditioners will soon be coming on in the classrooms. 
Provide a sweater or sweatshirt for your child in their book bag for those chilly 
classrooms.  

 Ticks, Biting bugs, and Bees are out and about…protect your child with bug 
repellant. Avoid playing in areas where bees are buzzing about. Check your child 
for ticks every night…the scalp, behind the ears, behind the knees, groin area, even 
in the underwear area and on their back. Check your child’s moles/freckles too, as 
sometimes they are mistaken for ticks.  Don’t forget your four legged fur babies 
that come into your house. They carry them in and ticks drop off on bedding, 
furniture and on humans. 

 Warmer days means bike riding, skate boarding, scooter, and playing sports or 
playing outside. Discuss with your child bike riding safety rules and outside playing 
safety rules. Provide a helmet that fits your child, preferably bright and well 
ventilated and the proper safety protection for skateboarding or scooter riding.   

 Remember to take brain breaks from electronics-computer, cell phone, electronic 
games. Go outside run, play, bike ride, get some fresh air, walk the dog or walk 
with your children 

 5th graders are moving on to the Academy. If your 5th grader is interested in 
playing sports, they will need a DIAA physical completed after April 1st of this 
school year. You can go to Academy’s website to get the DIAA physical or contact 
the school nurse at the Academy or contact Nurse Jackie at Ross.  

 Nurse Jackie will be sending home a “pick up medication” reminder the first week 
of June, if your child takes a daily medication with me at school, you will need to 
pick that medication up or it will be discarded, be on the lookout. Please return the 
paper to the nurse after you have filled it out. 

 If your child has a medical condition or needs to take medications at school please 
remember to contact your school nurse prior to September 2017 school year.  
  
Have a wonderful, safe summer. Make memories. Give many hugs, kisses, laugh, 
run and play with your child and family…Nurse Jackie  
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Student Achievements 
 

-Brenda Barron and Cindy Lin were accepted into the 2017 Delaware College Scholars 
Program- Cohort 4! 

 
-On 5/4 the 2016 State Championship Wrestling Team traveled to Legislative Hall.  The 
House of Representative and Delaware Senate honored our wrestling team.  

 
-Milford High School band member, Chris Lankford, was recently accepted to the Delaware 
Governor's School for Excellence in music for percussion. This is a one-week summer 
residential program that brings together academically and artistically talented Delaware 
high school students who have completed their sophomore year. Students live in residence 
halls on the Newark campus and attend either the academic program-- consisting of 
discussions, lectures, debates, and films revolving around a specific theme-- or the visual 
and performing arts program, which provides tutorial instruction with a noted artist and 
culminates in a performance or public display of the students' work. Students are 
nominated to participate in Governor's School through their schools, in a competitive 
application as well as audition process. 

 
 
 



-2017 graduate Jennifer Rust was awarded 5th place out of 200 at an awards ceremony in 
Newark for the children’s book she wrote and illustrated called Worldwide Girls. This was an 
entry into the B’Nai B’rith Diverse Minds Writing Challenge focusing on the message of 
tolerance. We are  so proud of Jenn and her accomplishments.  

 
Teacher Recognition 

 
-On April 13, Milford High School teachers Kerry Stahl and Patrick Helmick were invited to 
participate in the Educator Lift program run by the Delaware Army National Guard. This 
program allows teachers to experience all that the Delaware Army National Guard has to 
offer our students and our schools. They learned about educational and interactive 
experiences that the Delaware Army National Guard can bring to our schools and the 
opportunities our students could have if they enlist. Patrick and Kerry were able to fly in a 
Blackhawk helicopter, participate in a simulated shooting range and convoy, climb an 
obstacle course, and make contacts with recruiters that should have positive impacts on our 
students. A special thank you to SSG Michael Hastings who made this day possible for our 
educators. 

 

 
 



 
-Milford teachers, Caitlin Walton (MHS), Kevin DiCostanzo (MHS), Anne Kneipp (Morris), 
and Kerry Stahl (MHS) represented the Milford School District at Legislative Hall on May 9 
for Teacher Appreciation Day. They sat on the floor of the House and the Senate and were 
recognized by both for the work done with the wonderful students of the Milford School 
District.  

 
 

-Congratulations to Sean Gator Brennan and Robbie Masten for leading our girls’ softball 
team to a state title. 
 
-Thank you to Mrs. Evans for being an AP Reader.  She traveled to Salt Lake City, Utah to 
score AP Government exams.  This is a prestigious honor for an AP teacher. 
 
-Thank you to our instructional coaches for their hard work on the schedule.  It is coming 
together. 
 
-Thank you to Mrs. Caccamise for her work organizing the end of year PBS picnic on our last 
day of school. 

 
 
 

PBS 
 

- Students were rewarded with a Spring Fling through PBS.  On 6/7, any student who was 
not on principals’ probation was allowed to participate in an end-of-year picnic.  
Activities included a dunk tank, raffles, field games, free food and a Food Truck.   

 



RECOMMEND FOR EMPLOYMENT – PROFESSIONAL CONTRACT 
LONG, Curtis 
Morris – Special Education/Kindergarten Teacher 
Effective:  August 23, 2017 
Bachelor’s Degree:  Wesley College 
Years of Experience:  1 
 
STREETT, Alicia 
Ross – Special Education Coordinator 
Effective:  August 23, 2017 
Bachelor’s & Master’s Degree:  Wesley College   
Years of Experience:  6 
 
STUBBOLO, Garth 
High School - Science Teacher 
Effective:  August 23, 2017 
Bachelor’s Degree:  University of Delaware 
Years of Experience:  28 
 
CROCE, Robert 
Ross/Mispillion – Student and Family Interventionist 
Effective:  August  
Bachelor’s Degree:  Clemson University 
Years of Experience:  13 
 
RESIGNATION 
BURNHAM, Tammy 
Mispillion – Grade 1 Teacher 
Effective:  June 30, 2017 
Years of Service to MSD:  3 
 
SHAEFFER, Angela 
Ross – RTI Coordinator 
Effective:  June 30, 2017 
Years of Service to MSD:  3 
 
GARGANO, Lisa 
Central Academy – Grade 7 Math Teacher 
Effective:  June 30, 2017 
Years of Service to MSD:  7 
 
HUMES, Tanya 
High School – English Teacher 
Effective:  June 30, 2017 
Years of Service to MSD:  7 
 



RETIREMENT 
HILLIGOSS, Michael 
Central Academy – Assistant Principal 
Effective:  June 30, 2017 
Years of Service to MSD:  25 
 
FMLA 
Board Only  
 
TRANSFER 
BURKE, Sheree 
Transfer from 11-month Speech Pathologist to 10-month Speech Pathologist 
Effective:  August 28, 2017 
 
RILL, Aaron 
Transfer from 10-month Agriculture Teacher to 12-month Agriculture Teacher 
Effective:  July 1, 2017 
  
RECOMMEND FOR EMPLOYMENT – SUMMER SCHOOL 
Recommend for employment in summer school, contingent upon funding and enrollment: 
 
Teachers 
Ashley Lockwood 
Taylor Clendaniel 
Christina Knotts 
 
Substitute Teacher 
Courtney Bailey 
Marina Branner 
 
Paraprofessionals 
Valerie Newsome 
Lisa McQueen 
Wayne Newsome 
Louise O’Bier 
Brittany Chorman 
Ileana Heredia  
Robert McPhatter 
Karen Reynolds 
 
Substitute Paraprofessional 
Melida Tijerino 


























